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Board meeting of the Lillian Action Committee will be held at the
Lillian Perdido Bay Library at 2 p.m. on July 27, 2020. The public is invited.

Photo by Sally McKinney
Members of the Optimist Club of Perdido Bay have been keeping busy during this time of
isolation and self distancing. They have designed face masks for their friends and family.
From left are Jane Foster, Joyce Poehlein, Jean Reed, Linda Warren and Ruth Henderson.
They are hoping to get back to their regular activity of “Bringing Out the Best in Kids”
real soon.

By Anne-Marie Ozkosar, LVFD
Early in 2019, Lillian Fire and Rescue began replacing

their turnout gear. Turnout gear is the clothing and equipment
that firefighters wear when responding to fires and motor ve-
hicle accidents. The cost of outfitting one firefighter in turnout
gear, from helmets and boots, to air tanks and breathing equip-
ment, is approximately $10,000 per firefighter. Of that, the
protective clothing itself costs approximately $2,500. This
clothing is rated for a period of 10 years; at which time, it ex-
pires and is no longer able to be utilized in the field during the
performance of firefighter duties. 

LVFD needed to replace all of their turnout gear clothing
pieces, as the entire inventory expired by March 2020. We are
very fortunate at LVFD to have the support of our county gov-
ernment. Through the use of tax funding, and generous dona-
tions from considerate community members, we are in a
position to replace all of our expired turnout gear clothing
pieces and provide each of our firefighters with up-to-date and
in-code equipment to perform critical duties. 

Much of the expired gear, while worn, was still in good
condition. However, due to legal guidelines and insurance reg-
ulations, LVFD could not utilize any of the clothing pieces in
response to an emergency. We began researching ways that
we could utilize the gear and wanted to be able to extend its
use by making it available to other organizations that may not
be as fortunate.

We learned about an organization called AMEDICA USA
(amedicausa.org). This group is a non-profit organization
headed by retired Oregon firefighter and paramedic Neale
Brown that operates in Guatemala. Their mission is to train
and educate the firefighters of Guatemala in medical, firefight-
ing and disaster relief. Guatemala is the most heavily hit na-
tion in the world by natural disasters. Their need is great, but
their resources are scarce. The firefighters in Guatemala are
very limited in what they receive to outfit and train their de-
partments. They depend heavily upon donations from organ-
izations such as AMEDICA USA. 

LVFD had about 20 full sets of turnout gear clothing that
were passed along to firefighters in Guatemala. This included
everything from helmets and gloves, to boots, jackets and
pants. Guatemala firefighters are utilizing Vietnam-era jackets
and pants and even World War II era helmets. Receiving this
gear from 2009 and 2010 is very much appreciated.

LVFD, and we’re sure, the entire Lillian community is
humbled and grateful to help others. Not only did we find a
way to extend the financial resources of our tax and donation
dollars by donating the equipment, we shared the blessings of
community and family that we at LVFD have been abundantly
graced with. 

LVFD donates outdated gear

Lillian Volunteer Fire Department was able to pass along
some of their outdated gear to AMEDICA USA, a group that
assists firefighters in Guatemala with training and re-
sources.

Recreational Park Receives Grant

Representatives of Baldwin Realtors presented the Lillian Recreational Park with a
$3,000 check in payment of the grant the park received from the  the National Associ-
ation of Realtors Placemaking Grant program.  The program was designed to create
new public spaces and destinations in a community. The new bandshell will allow the
park to hold regular concerts and events and draw people from all over the area. It will
also provide a unique, multi-use space for events like weddings, birthday parties and
family reunions. Pictured are, from left, LRP board members Rhonda Morris, Lucy
Smith, Judy Covert and Monica Leonard; Baldwin Realtors representatives Stephen
Roberts, BR president, and Jennifer Foutch; and Wayne Smith, LRP board.

Optimist Club Stays Busy Making Masks

The 78th Annual July 4 Celebration at the
Lillian Community Club will be quite a bit
different than previous events due to the
COVID-19 pandemic and gathering restric-
tions.

A flag raising by the American Legion
Post 48 of Lillian will be held at 10:45 a.m.

Maj. Geoff’s famous fried chicken will be
available from 11 a.m. to 1 p.m., but only as
take-out. The cost is $10 per plate.

Fireworks will start at dark at the LCC
and hot dogs and ice cream will be for sale

from 6 to 9 p.m.
There will be no silent auction, raffles or

music this year.
LCC is located at 34148 Widell Avenue.

Contact the LCC office at 251-962-3366 with
any questions about the July 4 events.

Food, Fireworks Still
Part of July 4 Plans
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NEW LOCATION
9717 Co Rd 91
Lillian, AL 36549

The Car Barn

Collision & Painting
Welding • Wiring • Fiberglassing

Body Shop • Restoration
Storage: In and Outside

Cliff Collier Cbarn Music

“Bama Troubadours”
Cbarnmusic1@gmail.com

(251) 962-3704
Email: cbarn@gulftel.com

P J  PLUMBING
WEEKDAYS & WEEKENDS 24/7

SERVING BALDWIN CO. &
SURROUNDING AREAS     (251) 504-0457

pjplumbing8@gmail.com

35 YR. MASTER PLUMBER/GAS FITTER
LICENSED/BONDED

NEW CONSTRUCTION, REMODELS, REPIPE JOBS,
WATER HEATERS, GAS LINES, UNCLOG SEWER LINES

DUETTA SZABOS ALTERATION

50 YEARS EXPERIENCE
• • • • • • • • • • • •

MON - WED    HOURS 8:00 TO 11:30
APPOINTMENT ONLY

251-978-7691

Lillian’s Chiropractor

251-962-4610
Dr. Dan Kammer

Kammer Chiropractic

12232 Co Rd 99 So. , Lill ian

Open 6 days a week
Mon 9AM - 12PM and 3PM - 6PM
Tues 9AM - 12PM
Wed 9AM - 12PM and 3PM - 6PM
Thur 9AM - 12PM
Fri 9AM - 12PM and 3PM - 6PM
Sat By Appointment

The LillianAdvertise
Here and

Reach More
Customers!

Call
Julie McManus at

703-217-2874

LETTER TO THE EDITOR

Governor Kay Ivey announced the Primary
Runoff Election would be held on July 14, due
to the concerns surrounding the COVID-19
pandemic.

“Exercising my extraordinary powers
under the Emergency Management Act, I am
setting Alabama’s Primary Runoff Election for
July 14, 2020,” said Ivey in March. “The abil-
ity to hold free and fair elections is an inherent
right as citizens of the United States and the
great state of Alabama, but the safety and well-
being of Alabama citizens is paramount.

The Secretary of State is encouraging any-
one who is concerned about contracting the
virus or spreading the illness to vote absentee.
For information regarding voter registration,
locating a polling place, or how to obtain an
absentee ballot, please contact the Secretary of
State’s website.

The Democratic primary run off ballot for

Baldwin County is between James Averhart
and Kiani A. Gardner for United States Repre-
sentative, 1st Congressional District.

The Republican primary run off ballot in-
cludes races between Jeff Sessions and Tommy
Tuberville for United States Senator, Jerry Carl
and Bill Hightower for U.S. Representative, 1st
Congressional District, and Beth Kellum and
Will Smith for Court of Criminal Appeals
Judge, Place No. 2.

The last day to register to vote is June 29.
Due to temporary closures at Baldwin County
courthouses, you can register to vote online at
www.alabamavotes.gov.

The last day to request an absentee voting
application is July 9. For more information on
absentee voting, call 251-937-0379.

Precinct 28 includes Lillian, with voters
going to the Lillian Community Club at 34148
Widell Ave.

Primary Run-Off Election Slated for July 14

I hope this article finds each of you safe
and healthy. So far it has been a very crazy
2020. 

This time of year, my time would normally
be busy with preparation for our 11th Annual
Bunco Bash to benefit “Making Strides
Against Breast Cancer.”

However it is with great regret that we
have decided to cancel the event due to the
COVID-19 pandemic.  

I want to thank all of you that have sup-
ported this event over the last 10 years, includ-
ing all of our sponsors and attendees. Please
rest assured that the fight for a cure is still on-
going and you can still donate to the American
Cancer Society. We will be back next year, so
save the date of Saturday, Aug. 7, 2021. 

Again, thank you for your continued sup-
port of this event.

Kay Kay

Organizer Cancels 11th Annual Bunco Bash 

Starting in August, the US
Census Bureau census takers
will begin interviewing those
who have not returned their
census information either by
mail or on the website. 

It is important that every
person living in the United
States answer the few ques-
tions so that funds may be dis-

persed to the proper
areas and Congres-
sional redistricting will
be done appropriately.

The Census Bu-
reau takes all the infor-
mation and compiles it
for use by lawmakers,
business owners,
teachers and others to
make critical deci-
sions.

The information

helps determine where we
need new schools, new clin-
ics, new roads and other serv-
ices for families, older adults
and children.

The census figures will
help decide where federal
funding is needed, including
Medicaid, Head Start, block
grants for community mental
health services and the Sup-
plemental Nutrition Assis-
tance Program (SNAP).

The results help in adjust-
ing and redrawing electoral
districts, based on population
increases and decreases. 

The 2020 Census will
help officials make informed
decisions about allocating bil-
lions of dollars of federal
funding to communities
across the nation for hospitals,

fire departments, school lunch
programs and other critical
programs and services.

Businesses may use the
data to make decisions such as
where to open new stores,
restaurants, factories or of-
fices and where to expand op-
erations, recruit employees
and which products and serv-
ices to offer.

It only takes a few min-
utes to fill out the form. If you
haven’t done it yet, please get
it done now. 

If you don’t remember
where you put the form that
came in the mail, go to
2020census.gov and click on
the “Respond” button. Be a
member of the community
who helps shape it for you and
for those who are to come.

Take the Time to Submit Census Information

D's Sweets Bakery
12999 6th Street on County Road 99 North

Lillian, Alabama
Phone 251-233-1888

Now Serving Hot
Breakfast on Weekends!

D’s Sweets Bakery

Please stop in and check out our selection!
Open at 8am seven days a week
featuring our usual wide
variety of cakes, cookies,
breads and other treats

For the comfort and protection of our valuable customers and staff, we have installed
plexiglass shields and ask that everyone respect social distancing guidelines

as we resume our connection with you and our community.

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

Come in and treat yourself or take some goodies to a loved one !

First Baptist Church of Lillian will be
hosting a Vacation Bible School from Aug.
10-14. Children age 3 through sixth grade
are welcome from 5:30 to 8:30 p.m. 

Children will experience the Concrete
and Cranes theme with Bible study and

special activities. The week of fun, food,
and exciting learning opportunities is free
of charge and open to everyone. 

Call Paula Ledbetter at (251) 600-9488
or the church office at (251) 962-2180 for
more information. 

First Baptist Church Hosting Bible School
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Please submit your news articles, club notes,
photos, etc. to lillianeditor@yahoo.com

for our next issue!

We’re Cooking!

KC
BBQ

Open Tuesday - Saturday
11am to 6pm

11117 Lillian Highway
850-470-4936

Bring in this ad for a free rib with your purchase.

Pork • Ribs • Brisket

Photo by Sally McKinney
Leonard Kaiser and Tim and Sandy Russell presented a special donation
to St. Benedict Catholic School Principal Dr. Kathy McCool for the
school’s  campaign fund. Other donors include friends of the school,
Jeanne and Norman Franz and Judie Flanigan (not pictured). Leonard
Kaiser and Tim Russell are alumni and Sandy Russell is a former teacher
at the school. Normally the Alumni and Friends Organization provides a
graduation breakfast, but due to COVID-19 that event was not held.

St. Benedict Donation

With an abundance of
caution, Advent Thrift Shop will  re-
open Thursday, July 2, from 10 a.m.
to 4 p.m.  Business days and hours
will initially be limited to Tuesday,
Thursday and Saturday with a limit
of six customers in the shop at a time.

A different system for donations
has been implemented, with dona-
tions accepted only during business
hours to a new area behind the build-
ing. Other thrift shops in the area
have adopted this policy.

Masks will be required for cus-
tomers and staff. The store will not
provide masks, so customers and
staff must bring their own. Like other
businesses, the shop wants healthy
customers and wants everyone to feel
safe when at the store.

The store depends on the Lillian

community for donations and appre-
ciates everyone’s generosity.

The new donation area was built
behind the gate. It is driver friendly,
allowing you to donate from your ve-
hicle when the shop is open. 

This will hopefully eliminate pil-
fering, and improve our volunteer
staff’s ability to manage the items we
sort. 

Limiting donations to hours of
business will also allow the staff to
let the items sit untouched to reduce
the possibility of spreading the virus.
This is a safety precaution for the
staff and customers. Their surveil-
lance system is also operational.

The volunteer staff has been
switching out clothing that was on
the racks when the shop closed in
March to summer items. 

Advent Thrift Shop Set to Reopen
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The Lillian
Where pride, tradition and unity go hand-in-hand

P.O. Box 1088
Lillian, Alabama 36549

ADVERTISING
INFORMATION

The Lillian newspaper is a
monthly paper. Advertisements
may be dropped off at the Lillian
Perdido Bay Library,  mailed to
The Lillian, P.O. Box 1088, Lil-
lian, Alabama 36549 or emailed to
lillianeditor@yahoo.com.  

Advertisement inquiries can be
directed to Julie McManus at 703-
217-2874 (cell). Office hours are 9
a.m. to 5 p.m.

Available sizes for advertisements
are:
~ Full page: 9.5" wide x 15" tall
~ Half page: 9.5" wide x 7.75" tall
~ 1/4 page: 4.75" wide x 7.75" tall
~ 1/8 page: 4.75" wide x 3.75" tall
~ #2: 4" wide x 6" tall
~ #3: 3" wide x 3.5" tall
~ Business card: 3.5" wide x 2" tall
~ Classified: maximum 35-40 words

The Lillian is not responsible
for the factual content of ads or ar-
ticles submitted to us.

LETTERS TO
THE EDITOR

Letters are welcome but must
be signed and include contact in-
formation should staff have any
questions. No letters will be ac-
cepted regarding property owner
associations' problems.

POLICY
Thank you for your articles

and news items, but due to space
limitations, some submissions may
not be included in this issue. They
will be included in a future issue
when possible.

The editorial board has the
right to deny any articles or ads not
suitable for this publication.

ARTICLE OR OBITUARY
INFORMATION

We gladly accept news and in-
formation from the community.
Please submit by:
~ Mail to P.O. Box 1088, Lillian, Ala-
bama 36549
~ Fax: 251-961-3529
~ Email to lillianeditor@yahoo.com
~ Drop off at Lillian Perdido Bay Li-
brary (in yellow folder)

DISCLAIMER
The content of articles and let-

ters to the editor do not necessarily
reflect the opinion of the editor,
the board of directors for The Lil-
lian or the Lillian Action Commit-
tee. 

We are also not responsible for
the business practices of our adver-
tisers.

DEADLINES AND
CONTACTS

The deadline for the August
issue of The Lillian is July 22.

Send an email to lillianedi-
tor@yahoo.com for information
on articles. 

Call Julie McManus  at 703-
217-2874 or email
chewlatta@yahoo.com for adver-
tising information.

The Lillian Editorial Board
Executive Editor: Sally McKinney
Managing Editor: Janel Smith
Editing Board Members:
Rosemary Boccard, Nancy Scott,
Gloria Cramp, Jackie Reid

Lillian Action Committee
Officers

President: Sally McKinney
Vice President: Rosemary Boccard
Secretary: Nancy Scott
Treasurer: Florence McLendon
Board members: Gloria Cramp,
Jackie Reid

Don’t
Miss
An Issue!

Subscriptions are available for
$20 for a year (12 issues).

Name _____________________________________

Address ___________________________________

City _________________ State ________ Zip _____

Submit your payment with this form to
P.O. Box 1088, Lillian, AL 36549

Finding Fun
Close To Home

The Lillian

This has been a trying time for
everyone. Physical distancing, masks,
sanitizing. No church, no restaurants,
no fun get togethers.

With everyone at home, maybe
it’s time to go to those places in Ala-
bama and Florida that you’ve talked
about, heard about, but just never got
there. There are many outdoor venues
that can be very special and provide
lasting family memories.

Of course you know about the
beaches. It’s always a great time and
even though there are crowds this
time of the year, visitors are doing
well with the distancing. I’ve been to
Johnson Beach several times recently
and have had no trouble finding a
place for my visitors and all their
“stuff.” I don’t like to sit in the sun
too long, so I bring a book and a
cushion and sit in the pavilion while
my visitors play in the water. It’s
great people watching, too.

Have you visited any of our local
parks? Blakely State Park in Spanish
Fort was the scene of the last major
battle of the Civil War. It is located on
the Tensaw River Delta.

Fort Morgan on Mobile Bay was
named for Revolutionary hero Daniel
Morgan. It was involved in a variety
of wars including WWII. Nearby you
can hop the ferry and travel the bay
to Dauphin Island for other sightsee-
ing adventures such as Bellingrath
Gardens.

Fort Mims State Historical Site
near Bay Minette was the site of a
massacre during the Creek War when
warring factions of the Creek Nation
met during the War of 1812. 

Over in Pensacola you might
want to visit Fort Pickens on Pen-
sacola Beach. The fort was completed

in 1834 and was one of the few forts
in the South that remained in Union
hands throughout the American Civil
War.

In 1992 “Wall South,” a perma-
nent replica of the National Vietnam
Memorial, was unveiled at what is
now Pensacola Veterans Memorial
Park. It is located at 200 S. 10th Av-
enue in Pensacola.

Have you been to OWA yet? Lo-
cated at CR20 and the Beach Ex-
pressway, OWA offers a 23-ride
amusement park, a variety of eating
establishments and of course, sou-
venir shops. When the kids come to
visit, don’t worry about spending a lot
of money for you to go in the park.
There is a non-rider fee of $5. Regu-
lar entrance fee is $22.99 for the ad-
venturesome this summer. They are
also planning a special three-day In-
dependence Day event with fire-
works.

Most area restaurants are observ-
ing the distancing rules and sanitiz-
ing. Several have outside spaces for
dining. I noticed one in Foley re-
cently that is adding an outside area.

The Blue Angels are planning a
four-day performance July 8 to 11 at
Pensacola Beach and Perdido Key.
Final plans will be announced June
26 by the Santa Rosa Island Author-
ity. 

Before going to any of these
places, please check out their web-
sites to make sure they are still open.
And have a great time!

Just a
Thought
or Two
By Sally
McKinney

Catholic Social Services of Bald-
win County has begun their annual
REACH program (Reaching Educa-
tional Achievement for Children).
Each year CSS provides backpacks
for students filled with supplies they
will need and which parents or care-
givers cannot afford.

Last year 322 backpacks were
presented to students who would not
have had the supplies they need, such
as pencils, pens, folders, glue,
crayons, note books, earphones, scis-

sors and other items. 
Sponsor a child for a donation of

$25 or give what you can. Make
checks payable to Catholic Social
Services and send them to P.O. Box
870, Robertsdale, 36567. 

It is not certain what the new
school year will look like due to the
pandemic, but whether students sit at
desks in a classroom or at the kitchen
table, they will need these supplies. 

CSS will begin to see parents on
July 27 to give out the supplies.

Pastor Paul Leigeber with Shep-
herd of the Bay Lutheran Church has
received and accepted a call to Union
City and Dyersburg, Tenn., churches.
He will serve in a dual parish role as
pastor with his wife, Kara. 

We wish Pastor Leigeber all the
best in his new calling to serve the
Lord.

Shepherd of the Bay continues to
serve the Lillian community through
visiting pastors filling in during this
pastoral vacancy. 

Pastor Timothy E. Sowers has
agreed to fill in as visiting pastor
from Trinity Lutheran Church in

Cantonment, Fla. He had a distin-
guished career as a U.S. Army Chap-
lain and retired as a Lieutenant
Colonel in 2013 after 22 years of ac-
tive service. Rev. Sowers and his
wife, Kim, led his first service in Lil-
lian on June 14.  

If you are looking for a church
home or are simply curious, please
come to see what you are missing and
hear the word of God. Sunday service
has been moved to 8:30 a.m. to allow
him to serve both the Lillian commu-
nity at Shepherd of the Bay and his
congregation at Trinity Lutheran
Church.

CSS Kicks Off Annual REACH Program

Shepherd of the Bay Welcomes Visiting Pastor
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Lillian American
Legion Post 48
By Wayne B. Lavallee, Adjutant

NEW CARPET INSTALLED: Carpet, Pad & Labor Included

ROLLS
OR 

REMNANTS

$1.88 Sq. Ft.
Plus Tax

The Carpet Market
PLUS: HUGE

SELECT
ION OF

REMNANTS!

LUXURY VINYL PLANK
INSTALLED AS LOW AS
$3.99 square foot

Pensacola’s Only 5 Star Floor Covering Store!
HHHHH

HOURS:
MON. - FRI.: 8 to 5

Saturday by
appointment only

850-478-5555
8344 Lillian Hwy.

Pensacola, FL 32506
www.carpetmarketpensacola.com

ELBERTA 
ANIMAL
HOSPITAL

27817 US Hwy 98 East • Elberta, AL 36530

AMY  L.  PASZKOWSKI, DVM
(251) 986-6400

elbertaanimal@centurytel.net
24 Hour Answering Service

Lillian Perdido Bay
Library Corner
By Betty Bovat

TWO LOCATIONT SWO LOCATIONS S
TO SERVE YOU:
10261 Sorrento Rd.
Pensacola, FL 32507

SEE
•F
• O
T

E

EST. 1930

ERRVVIICCEESS::
FRONT END ALIGNMENT • BRA
OIL CHANGES • A/C REPAIR •
TRANSMISSIONS GENERAL M

KES • TUNE UPS
DIAGNOSTICS
MAINTENANCE,

ooC urtesyys RiR des
AvvA ailabba le

850-455-0455
••••••
30135 US Hwy 98
Elberta, AL 36530
251-961-1686

• T
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•W
•W
• R

T

SALES
Used CaaC rs Used

VeeV hicle LooL cating qqE u

RANSMISSIONS • GENERAL M
CCESSORIES:
WARN • UWS • GEAR ALLOY •
WEATHER TECH • WHEELS/TIR
ROUGH COUNTRY • AND MORE

M

d Trucks
uipment

AINTENANCE

LED LIGHTS
RE •EXHAUST
E...

We opened the library in May
and June from 10 a.m. to noon on
Tuesdays and Thursdays and have
decided to open it on Saturdays from
10 a.m. to noon, starting in July. We
hope this will give patrons who can’t
come in during the week a time to
use the library. 

We do have a book deposit/drop
off box on the porch for everyone’s
use if our open hours are not conven-
ient. We’d like to remind everyone
that we do not fine patrons for over-
due books, but we do encourage
everyone to return what they have
borrowed. We would like everything
returned so others may enjoy those
items.

• The computer lab will also be
open for one person at a time, for a

maximum of 30 minutes.
• We also have Baldwin and Es-

cambia County restaurant coupon
books on sale at $15 per book. 

• The library has an extensive
supply of books and we now have
many 2019 and 2020 copyrighted
books.

• We are planning our annual
grand August book sale, so keep this
in mind.

• NO  BOOK  DONATIONS
UNTIL  FURTHER  NOTICE. We
will let area residents know when we
will begin collecting donations again.

Thank you always for your sup-
port and patronage. We truly do ap-
preciate each and every one of you,
and we feel so fortunate to be able to
provide services to our community.

Library Now Offering Saturday Hours

Post 48 wishes everyone a happy
Independence Day on July 4. Even
though a lot of activities have been
cancelled this year, we hope you
enjoy those activities that are avail-
able.

Post 48 would like to encourage
all 1983 Legionnaires (those in the
American Legion that do not have a
home post) to consider joining with
us. 

For more information please con-
tact Wayne B. Lavallee, Adjutant, by
email to legionpost48@aol.com or
stop by the Legion building any
Wednesday between 9 and 11 a.m.
Post 48 would be honored to have
you as part of our membership.

Post 48 is an active Legion post
whose activities include the assis-
tance and support of veterans in the
Lillian area. We also focus on the “4
Pillars” of the American Legion, in-
cluding:

• Pillar I: Veterans affairs and re-
habilitation such as constructing

wheelchair ramps for local veterans
in need, as well as maintaining a
well-stocked medical lending closet
(both for veterans and the community
at large).

Pillar II: National security such
as supporting Junior ROTC Cadets
by recognizing their achievements
and providing certificates and medals
to acknowledge them.

Pillar III: Americanism such as
sponsoring students from Roberts-
dale High School to attend the Ala-
bama Boys State Program and

Pillar IV: Children and youth
such as sponsoring a boys’ baseball
team in the area.

Many members drop by the
American Legion Building 48 on
Wednesday mornings. The building
is located next door to the Lillian
Community Club, adjacent to the
POW/MIA flag.  Drop by and join us
– we would like to meet you! 

To our veterans and their fami-
lies:  Thank you for all you do! 
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LILLIAN FELLOWSHIP
A Reffoe of rmmr ed Conggn reegr ge ation

ToogT go ether foof r the Gospps el off Jo Jf esus Chr ssi t

11737 COUNTY ROAD 99
www w.lillianfellowship.org
Sunday Worship 10 a.m.

Rev. Dean Conkel

Phone 706-816-1241

MOORE FASTENERS
& MORE INC.

12958 Deer Acres Lane, Elberta, AL 36530
Monday - Friday 7am - 5pm  ~  Saturday 8am - 3pm

Call us 251-961-1625
www.moorefasteners.com

Providing quality products and
service to the marine, auto, RV

and farming industries.
Delivery available!

The Lillian Masonic Lodge 925
elected officers for the 2020-21 year.
Richard Duggan, Worshipful Master
of the Lodge, was nominated and
elected to serve a second consecutive
term. This is the first time in lodge
history that a person has served con-
secutive terms. A number of men
have held the position of Worshipful
Master two or more times, but never
back to back.

The slate of officers includes Sen-
ior Warden, Jimmy Fox; Junior War-
den, Bill Hall; Secretary, David
Johnson; Treasurer, Price Legg;  Sen-
ior Deacon, Mike Blankenship; Jun-
ior Deacon, Rodger Stoner; Tyler,

Edison R. Lima Neto; Senior Stewart,
Joe Taylor; Junior Stewart, Jeff
Keener; Chaplain, Jim Baker; Histo-
rian, Harold Burr; and Marshall, Ver-
non Lowe.

The Lillian Masonic Lodge 925
meets on the first and third Tuesday
of every month. Dinner is served at
6:30 p.m. and the general meeting
starts at 7:30 p.m. If you are inter-
ested in learning more about Freema-
sonry, please call Richard Duggan at
251-747-0601.

Lodge Elects Officers for 2020-21

Sam Jackson, left, recently completed the Fellow Craft degree for the Lil-
lian Masonic Lodge and is congratulated by Richard Duggan, Worshipful
Master.

Lillian Masonic Lodge
By Jeff Keener

Optimist Club Offers Split Meeting
The Optimist Club of Perdido

Bay has implemented a guarded
meeting format. Starting in June, the
group had socially distanced the ta-
bles and restricted seating to abide by
the recommendations of the CDC and
local health department.  

The group also utilized Zoom to
continue online meetings that have
been held since April. 

This allows members to remain
involved, but poses no health risk as
the meetings are viewed in the com-
fort of your own home. 

If someone doesn’t wish to view
on Zoom, the Optimist Club Face-
book page now streams the service
live. After the meeting is over, you
are able to view the program.

State Representative Steve
McMillen shared the impact of
COVID-19 on the state budget and
the legislative process. He shared that
Alabama was in much better shape
than many other states as a result of
the stay-at-home order.  He also said
that opening up before Memorial Day
weekend greatly assisted the state’s
economy.

The following week County
Commissioner Skip Gruber updated
members on what is happening in

Baldwin County. The COVID-19 im-
pact has been severe with a 22% de-
crease in revenues. 

He said the economy is showing
signs of improving with restaurants
opening and recreation returning to
the area. He felt a benefit was people
flocking to our area to get out of the
house and to take advantage of our
beautiful state. 

The current meeting format is
similar to pre-pandemic meetings
with the Pledge of Allegiance, invo-
cation and Optimist Creed being re-
cited. Without breakfast being served,
the group has opted to meet in the
Fellowship Hall of the Lillian United
Methodist Church at 9 a.m. on Satur-
days. Adding a weekly speaker back
to the meetings has been well re-
ceived.  

If you have an interest in helping
to improve the lives of young people,
give the OCPB a call at 251-210-
9081. The group is always looking
for volunteers.  

Optimist Club
of Perdido Bay
By Jeff Keener

DID YOU KNOW?
A recycling trailer is located at
the Lillian Volunteer Fire De-
partment at 11331 CR 91 in

partnership with
Baldwin County Solid Waste.

There are sections for plastics, aluminum cans and
cardboard/newspapers. Please break down boxes to
conserve space. If an item is not in one these three

categories, it CANNOT be dropped off.
Acceptable items: newspapers and inserts, magazines, envelopes,

cardboard, phone books, office and school papers, brown paper bags,
boxboard (cereal, cake, cracker boxes), plastics #1-7, plastic milk
jugs, plastic bottles, aluminum cans and lids, pet food cans, dry pet
food bags, aluminum foil baking pans, balls of tin foil, foil pie tins, tin

and steel cans and lids, metal pots, pans and cookies sheets.
NO GLASS OF ANY COLOR, NO PLASTIC BAGS
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Please remember to call our advertisers
first for their most current hours and available

services during this time!

12770 S. Perdido St. (corner of  Hwy. 98)   Lillian, AL 36549
Office: 251-962-4336

www.lillianumc.org     Email: office@lillianumc.org

DRIVE-IN WORSHIP SERVICES 
Sundays at 9:30 AM

We will be holding drive-in service until we are
able to resume our normal worship schedule.

Attendees can park where directed and listen through FM
radio or bring a lawn chair to sit outside of your car.
Ushers provide instructions as you pull in at the front
entrance. You may download the service bulletin at
LillianUMC.org, or use the one provided by the usher. 

If you are unable to attend, you can also watch
the service via livestream on Facebook by going to

Daniel Wade Randall’s page.

A recorded version of each service will be available within
two hours at LillianUMC.org.

Select Worship Audio tab, then Worship Audio 2020
and then the desired worship service.   

Hard To Open or Sticking
Sliding Glass Doors?

SLIDING GLASS
DOOR REPAIR
Fixing:

• Jammed Doors
• Dirty Tracks
• Bent Tracks

No need to
replace the

entire
door!

Mark Smith
601-508-0219

email: marksmith0824@yahoo.com

Save $$ ~ Located in Lillian
Work Guaranteed ~ Free Estimates

CHIT CHAT
Chit Chat is a column for you.

Take this opportunity to brag a little,
share a little, and have fun with birth-
days, anniversaries, vacations, grand-
children and family visits.

Happy birthday wishes in July go
out to: Bobbie Benoit, Henry Wag-
ner, Megan Hall, Weldon Cox, Sandy
Pray, Jim Almand, Mary LaCoy, Eve-
lyn Rice, Laura Leonard, Diane
Burns, Bonnie Castella, Vernelle
Younginger, David Woodford, Re-
becca Grewe, Robert Grewe, Henry
Kichler, Peggy Merchant, Stephen
Duckworth, Virginia Cowie, Lorraine
Harrison, Bonnie Estes, Emma Fell,
Janet Akin, Alice Scram, Graydon

Bauer, David Gaines, Sondra Wilkin-
son, Jerry Rooks and Dick Erwin.

Celebrating wedding anniver-
saries in July are Don and Paulette
Joffrion - 56 years, Gerald and Gloria
Jackson - 44 years, Bob and Pat
Kupferers - 27 years and Eric and
Martha Michelson.

If you would like to add or delete
information from the Chit Chat col-
umn, please email
lillianeditor@yahoo.com, mail it to
The Lillian, P.O. Box 1088, Lillian,
36549 or place a note in our yellow
folder at Lillian Perdido Bay Library.

The deadline for the August issue
of The Lillian is July 22.  

Lillian Recreational Park will
once again be hosting the Market in
the Park. Mark your calendars for
Saturday, July 11, the second Satur-
day of the month, from 8am until
noon.

We are excited to offer a craft and
flea market for everyone’s enjoy-
ment. While it will be important for
us to social distance, we will try to
accommodate as many participants as
possible using the utility and if nec-
essary, the soccer field.

If you are interested in being a
vendor/seller, please go to our web-
site, lillianrecreationalpark.org, for
the guidelines and application. Each
participant must have an application
on file with the park. For more infor-
mation you may also contact us at lil-

liansparkcommittee@gmail.com.
The cost for a 10-foot x 10-foot

space is still an unbelievable bargain
at $5, making it the best little deal in
town.

Remember to bring your un-
wanted electronics for us to recycle,
but TVs are not accepted. We will
also take your aluminum cans to re-
cycle.

We are all looking forward to
having a fun day at a fun place and
eating something fun from the
Wacked Out Weiner food truck.

Lillian Recreational
Park News
By Monica Leonard

LILLIAN RECREATIONAL PARK
PARK PARTNERS DONATION FORM

Yes, I'm ready to have some fun and want to become a Park Partner!
I'd like to learn how I can become involved with the park. Please contact me.
Enclosed is my tax-deductible contribution of $__________
Name   ___________________________________________________
Address   _________________________________________________
City, State, Zip   ____________________________________________
Email  _____________________       Phone    ____________________
Mail to Lillian Recreational Park, P.O. Box 865, Lillian, AL 36549. You may also
use your PayPal account. Visit our Facebook page to learn more about upcoming
events and activities.

Market in the Park Returns in July

This is a very different spaghetti
sauce. 

I have no idea where my parents
got the recipe, but it was always a
treat to have it for dinner. 

It is still a treat in our house
today. Gallo brand salami is difficult
to get locally so I buy it online, but
any good dry, hard salami should do
just as well. 

As it freezes well, I usually make
multiple batches and freeze the extra,
which is good for an easy meal on an-
other day.

Spaghetti Sauce
1/3 lb. dry hard salami diced fine

(Gallo brand)
4 T extra virgin olive oil
1 large onion, diced fine
1 clove garlic, minced
1 T celery leaves
1 tsp. minced parsley
1/2 tsp. each rosemary and thyme
2 bay leaves
1 can tomato sauce (15 oz.)
Fry salami in olive oil until just

starting to get crisp. Do not overcook.
In the interest of healthy eating, drain
off most of the excess oil at this point.
Add all other ingredients and simmer
3 to 5 hours, stirring occasionally. Re-
move bay leaves prior to serving.

Adventures in Eating
By Ken Sanders
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BLUE ANGEL TIRE AND AUTOMOTIVE
1431 South Blue Angel Pkwy., Pensacola

“YOUR ONE STOP SHOP FOR ALL YOUR
AUTOMOTIVE AND TIRE NEEDS”

Domestic, Imports and RV Repair
24 MONTH WARRANTY PARTS AND LABOR

SERVICES WE PROVIDE
Oil and Lube Service/Filter
Changes
Tune Ups
BG Induction System Service
Front End Repair
Clutches
Cluster Repair
Tire Sales and Installation (All Brands)

Air Conditioning and Heating
Starters and Alternators
Transmission Service and repair
Windshield Wiper Blade

Replacement
Electric Window Repair
Computer Diagnostics
Belt Replacement

Cooling System Service
Engine Repair
Wheel Alignment
Nitrogen Tire Inflation
Vehicle/Trip Inspection

RV, BOAT & TRAILER
STORAGE AVAILABLE

$10 OFF SERVICE
OF $100 AND OVER

WHEN YOU MENTION
THIS AD

CHILDREN AND
PETS WELCOME

Electrical and Diesel Technician On Site
Getting ready for an RV trip? Be sure to get your engine and generator oil changed!!

WE HONOR EXTENDED WARRANTIES

850-457-1333
MONDAY-FRIDAY 7am to 5pm ~ Call for an appointment

St. Benedict Hosts Special Graduation Event Photo by Sally McKinney
St. Benedict Catholic School
in Elberta hosted a special
“self-distancing” graduation
event this year. Prior to receiv-
ing their certificates of gradu-
ation, students posed with the
special signs provided by the
school. The 2020 graduates
are Jimena Arellano, Brayden
Barrett, Alicia Esparza, Westin
Garrett, Alessandra Hernan-
dez, Braxton Mills, Chloe Mio-
drag, Baylor Olive, Kalen
Patel, Owen Pedraza, Sasha
Prouty, Hailey Rockstall,
Freddie Seibert and Zachary
Taylor. Miss Hernandez re-
ceived a four-year scholarship
to St. Michael Catholic High
School in Fairhope.

By Sally McKinney
For many years the Optimist Club

of Perdido Bay has awarded scholar-
ships to local high school seniors.
This year two
$1,000 awards will
be given to two
Foley High School
seniors, Micah
Carter and Jana
Widener.

Micah lives in Elberta and plans
on attending Coastal Alabama Com-
munity College, majoring in account-
ing. While attending FHS, she was on
the Future Farmers of American
(FFA) Vet Science Team. She also

volunteered with the Foley Police Ex-
plorers, helping at local events such
as school dances, rodeos and the hot
air balloon festival.

Micah said she has always loved
math and excelled in it. Her other in-
terests include art, veterinary medi-
cine, psychology and environmental
issues. Her ultimate educational goal
is to earn a bachelor’s degree in ac-
counting and pursue a career in that
field.

Jana lives in Lillian and plans on
attending Coastal Alabama Commu-
nity College, majoring in either cos-
metology or psychology. While
attending FHS, she participated in

cheerleading, yearbook, Link
Crew and Art Club. She also
earned the Congress of Future
Medical Leaders Award of Ex-
cellence in 2019.

Jana said education has al-
ways been an important factor
in her life, and has planned
since an early age on attending
college. She has been interested
at different times in various sub-
jects but is most interested in psy-
chology and cosmetology. Her
ultimate educational goal is either
cosmetology, or earning a bachelor’s
degree in psychology and pursuing a
career in forensic psychology.

The OCPB is working on plans to
return to their Saturday morning
meetings at the Lillian Community
Club. Plans for their annual Fashion
Show and Mullet Festival are on
hold, pending State of Alabama
guidelines.

Carter, Widener Earn Optimist Club Scholarships

Carter Widener
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34023 US Highway 98
Lillian, AL 36549

(next to the Lillian Post Office)
Now with a convenient Drive-Thru

We accept Tricare, BlueCross and most other insurance plans

Stacy Davis ~ Steve Love ~ Dr. Carrie Ray
Registered Pharmacists

Monday - Friday
9am - 6 pm

Saturday 9am - 1pm

Fax: 251-962-3779
lillianphar@gulftel.com

www.lillianpharmacy.com

We carry Ananda Professional,
an exclusive professional line of CBD

products created for pharmacists with full
spectrum hemp extract.

• FROM FARM TO PHARM •

Lillian Veterinary Hospital
Dr. Elizabeth Williams

Medical/Bathing/Boarding Services
New Bigger and Better Hospital

• Special Interest in Dermatology
• Surgical and Therapy Laser Services
• State of  the Art Radiology Unit

33940 Hwy. 98, Lillian, AL

251-962-2304
LVHclientinfo@gmail.com

BAYSIDE BAPTIST CHURCH
33677 Hwy 98, Lillian, AL

251-256-0226

We would like to invite you to join us as we sing praises
to and worship our Lord Jesus Christ.

Worship Times
Sunday Bible Study 9:15am

Morning Worship 10:30am
Church Training 5:00pm
Evening Worship 6:00pm

Tuesday Men's Prayer Breakfast 8:00am
Wednesday Prayer and Bible Study 6:00pm

www.baysidebaptistlillian.org
www.bbclillian.com

Christ will deliver us if we obey Him.
Hear. Believe. Repent.
Confess. Baptism.

Innerarity Point
Church of Christ
Phone 850.492.0112 for
Counseling, Prayer, Bible

Study Course

As a child, I was taught to wash
my hands, and I was not allowed to
slack in my duty. It was ingrained in
my psyche since I can remember,
well before public announcements on
TV or school teachers began to press
the importance of this simple act of
hygiene to children because it was
evident many parents were not doing
the job. When I bring the subject up
to friends in my age group, I am find-
ing the same result and the same re-
sponse, “Of course, it’s only common
sense.”

When did that common sense dis-
appear from the mainstream? I don’t
know, but it is obvious in all areas of
life. Our group also commented on
how often they see women walk out
of a public restroom without visiting
the sink and soap dispenser. 

A few years ago my husband and
I were leaving a local theater when
we both made visits to the restrooms
where I watched a young lady do
what in my mind was the unthink-
able. 

When I got outside to find my
husband, I spotted her at the refresh-
ment counter with her date who just
bought a bag of popcorn. 

I wanted so badly to rush over
there and whisper in the guy’s ear, “If
she sticks her hand in the popcorn,

don’t eat it.” I might have, too, if
hubby hadn’t have been moving me
along toward the exit.

Our lives have changed because
of COVID-19. Some take it too seri-
ously and others don’t take it seri-
ously enough. We should all sit
somewhere in the middle. 

I’m older and this virus is a lot
faster at grabbing us and progressing
than the average flu bug, and it could
be lethal to me or any of my friends I
could possibly transmit it to.

So I wear a mask to public places
and of course, we have to wear one at
doctor appointments that seem to be-
coming all too common to me. That
reality seems to come with the wrin-
kles. 

This virus has taken an unprece-
dented hold on bigger cities and more
populated areas where many people
fly in and out of from all over the
world. 

People in our part of the world
get complacent because reports aren’t
as frequent. Some caution should be
the norm for all of us, especially to
certain citizens.

• Red flags for identity theft (or
gaining money directly from individ-
uals): 1. Identity verification by
phone or email; 2. Immediacy of the
request; 3. Unsolicited contact; 4.
Something tells you it doesn’t add up;
and 5. A vow of secrecy.   

One in 20 elders are defrauded
and only one in 44 report it.

A quote from the lighter side:
“Life expectancy would grow by
leaps and bounds if green vegetables
smelled as good as bacon.” - Doug
Laron.

Until next month….

Bits and
Pieces
By Jackie
Reid

• Officers responded to a report of
auto burglary at 8:03 a.m. June 4 in
the 15000 block of CR 93, Lillian.

• Officers responded to a report of
auto burglary at 4:52 p.m. June 4 in
the 32900 block of Faircloth Road,
Lillian.

• Officers responded to a report of
assault at 7:21 p.m. June 8 in the
34700 block of Kee Avenue, Lillian.

• Theft was reported at 10:09 a.m.
June 10 in the 12100 block of Ray-
mond Fell Drive, Lillian.

• Officers responded to a report of
assault at 4:05 p.m. June 12 in the

2100 block of Vasco Drive, Lillian.
• Officers responded to a theft re-

port at 6:29 p.m. June 12 in the 31800
block of Hagendorfer Road, Lillian.

• Officers responded to a report of
theft at 10:32 a.m. June 17 in the
2100 block of Clubhouse Drive, Lil-
lian.

• Officers responded to a residen-
tial burglary report at 8:07 p.m. June
17 in the 2200 block of Clubhouse
Drive, Lillian.

• Officers responded to an assault
report at 10:29 p.m. June 18 in the
34700 block of Kee Avenue, Lillian. 

SHERIFF’S BLOTTER
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ARE YOU
Moving to LOVELY LILLIAN?
A FOR SALE BY OWNER?
Use GULF SHORES TITLE!

We specialize in helping FSBOs and are
South Baldwin’s Most Experienced.

One of  our closing agents will assist you
throughout the process!

Call us at 251-968-6185
Fax us at 251-968-4004

Come see us at
305 N. Cedar Street in Foley
or 100 Cove Avenue in Gulf Shores

Visit our website where you can order
your title work online at
www.gulfshorestitle.com

Jim Owen, President

Episcopal Church
of the Advent

12999 County Road 99, Lillian, AL
(1.5 miles south of  Hwy 98)

Please join us for our church and healing services.

Sunday - 10 a.m.
Holy Communion

with music

Advent Thrift Shop
34425 Highway 98

Lillian
251-210-3982

Tuesday, Thursday
& Saturday from

10am-4pm

251-961-2505
churchoffice@adventlillian.org

www.AdventLillian.org

Every third Wednesday -
Noon Healing Service

with Communion

REOPENING JULY 2

Lillian Volunteer
Fire Department
By Goretti Lysek

The Lillian Volunteer Fire De-
partment responded to 98 calls dis-
patched by the 911 operators in May
including 59 medical assistance, 18
public assists, 3 motor vehicle acci-
dents, 2 brush fires, 1 structure fire,
2 vehicle fires and 13 fire investiga-
tions/alarms.  

As you may have noticed on our
call count, we have been experienc-
ing a lot of emergency calls recently.
Nearly 100 calls were logged in May,
and it looks like we may exceed this
number in June. Fortunately, we have
had plenty of new recruits join the
department over the last several
months and we are grateful for the
additional help. 

We are also extremely pleased to
welcome back Jeff Gleason. As you
may remember, six months ago we
said farewell to Jeff and his family as
they decided to go back to their
hometown in Texas. Fortunately for
the department, the Gleason family
realized how much they missed all

their friends and LVFD family and
decided to come back. Because of his
extensive firefighting experience,
Gleason was promoted to lieutenant
a few months before he left for
Texas. Chief Nick Dewhurst and all
the volunteers overwhelmingly voted
him back to his old position. Wel-
come back, Lieutenant Gleason.

Jeff Gleason has rejoined the LVFD
after moving back to Lillian with his
wife, Brittinie, and son, Judson.

During the Independence Day
holiday, famous for fireworks, you
should keep a close eye on your pet.
Animals are more sensitive to flash-
ing lights and sounds than we are,
and this can cause fear, anxiety and
stress for them. 

If you plan on going to an outside
event where there will be fireworks,
you should leave your pets at home,
or if you must bring them with you,
then keep them on a leash. 

When pets are fearful, they will
do almost anything to escape what is
frightening them. We all want our
pets to stay safe, but what can you
do?

There are some medications and
techniques available to help relieve
anxiety. If they will be staying at
home, background noise such as a
radio or TV can help drown out the
noise from fireworks. 

You should also try giving them
a safe place to hide if they do get
frightened. 

Medications can help to calm

their anxiety for a short period of
time. If you think your pet will re-
quire medication, then you should
ask your veterinarian. 

Veterinarians are the only ones
qualified and licensed to dispense
medications for your pet. You should
not give your pet any over the
counter or prescription medications
without first consulting your veteri-
narian. Our pets do not respond to
medications the same way we do.
Medications that are safe for humans
can be deadly for pets. 

If you believe that your pet will
need help, please call (251) 962-
2304. Our clinic offers a number of
options to help keep your pet calm
during this stressful time.

Keeping Pets Calm During Fireworks Season

Lillian
Veterinary
Hospital



The LillianPage 12 July 1, 2020

Over 40 years
of service to

Baldwin County
FIREMAN’S

PEST CONTROL
P.O. Box 306 • Lillian, AL 36549 • 251-962-2261

Specializing in
Termite and Pest
Control Services

“Serving 
South Baldwin 
& Escambia 
Counties 
Since 1976”

Alabama
251-961-3380

CELL
850-554-0358

Florida
850-453-8824

CELL
850-554-4095

• Total Tree Removal
• Stump Grinding
• Forestry Mower
• Lot Clearing

• Beast 3680 Horizontal Grinder 
• Bucket Truck• Bobcat Service

• Mulch & Firewood
• 24 Hour Emergency Service
8500 Lillian Hwy., Pensacola, Florida

Florida Master Logger # 47005

Site Division
Equipment Rentals

“Call for Tractor Work”

RRG
ASSOCIATES

ROSCOE SAYS

251-228-0642

LILLIAN CHEVRON

251-962-3600

LILLIAN MINI/RV
/BOAT STORAGE

33780 US HWY 98
LILLIAN, AL  36549

ICE CREAM • ICE
BOILED PEANUTS
FROZEN BAIT
FISHING SUPPLIES
COOLERS
BEER • WINE

Local residents joined the LASAR (Lower Al-
abama Search and Rescue) Unit for a Heartsaver
CPR AED course conducted through the American
Heart Association on June 13.  The preface to the
course explains the purpose and mission: “At the
American Heart Association, we want people to ex-
perience more of life’s precious moments. That’s
why we’ve made better heart and brain health our
mission. It’s also why we remain committed to ex-
ceptional training - the act of bringing resuscitation
science to life - through genuine partnership with
you.”

The class was attended by 24 people and in-
cluded teachers, boat captains, EMT personnel, US
Coast Guard members, fire department team mem-
bers, nurses, college students and those who were
there “just in case” somebody needed their help in
the future.  

Kevin Brandenburg, Sara Slavey, John Wade,
Becca Brandenburg and Ray Hogans conducted the
course. All are LASAR members and AHA instruc-
tors. Slavey was instructing one of her first courses
after becoming the youngest AMA instructor in the
region. Becca Brandenburg brought her nursing
background to the training, bringing practical real-
world experience to the attendees. The other in-
structors were able to share their many years in fire

and police rescue with the
attendees. The AMA
stresses “even if you don’t
remember all of the steps
exactly, it is important for
you to try. Any help, even
if it isn’t perfect, is better
than no help at all.”

There is a partnership
between the training provided and those willing to
use that training. No one knows if or when they
may become a victim in need of CPR. 

The reverse is also true, no one knows if or
when they may need to perform CPR. Consider at-
tending one of the LASAR or Lillian Volunteer
Fire Department training courses in the next few
months.

The next LASAR meeting is July 13. If you are
interested in joining LASAR, you can attend the
meeting at 7 p.m. at the LASAR building at the in-
tersection of West Barclay Avenue and Santa
Piedro Street in Lillian. We look forward to seeing
you!

LASAR
By Donna Johnson

LASAR Hosts CPR Course

Taught by Kevin Brandenburg, Sara Slavey, John Wade, Becca Branden-
burg and Ray Hogans, 24 area residents completed a Heartsaver CPR/AED
course hosted by LASAR. In the photo below, Ray Hogans gives partici-
pants some close-up instruction.

Honoring
Mr. Andy
An active member of the Op-
timist Club of Perdido Bay,
Andy Wilkinson volunteered
for more than 10 years as a
reader to kindergarten and
first grade classes at Elberta
Elementary School. Known
by students as “Mr. Andy,”
Wilkinson passed away in
May, and the Elberta school
library will be named in his
honor.

The Lillian Action Committee and the
staff of The Lillian newspaper will be award-
ing a tuition grant scholarship to one student
in July.

Last awarded in 2016, the group has re-
newed the program and $500 will be given to
a student who will be continuing their educa-
tion this fall at a trade school, two-year or
four-year college or university.

All eligible applicants will be entered into
a drawing to be held at the Lillian Action
Committee’s July meeting and the winner will
be notified. The grant will be paid directly to
the school the winner will be attending.

The Lillian to Award Scholarship
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Patriotic feelings come easily and
naturally. We say the pledge to the
flag with conviction. We fly the flag
and sing patriotic songs with enthusi-
asm.  But patriotic feelings are not
enough. Loving your country is not
enough. 

It takes more than that to be a
good citizen. Love of country is good
or less than good depending upon the
other things we also love and value.
And we love our nation best when we
hold it to the highest values we know.  

Proverbs 14:35 proclaims,
“Righteousness exalts a nation, but
sin is a reproach to any people.” In
other words, the greatest nation will
be one that serves the demands of
righteousness, the nation that reaches
for the highest values. 

That’s how our nation came into
being. The founders of our republic
did not organize a government and
then try to decide what kind of gov-
ernment it would be and what it
would try to do. The government did
not come first. Values, ideals and
principles came first. 

After deciding upon those, they
set up a government which would
serve those ideals. Listen to these
words from the Declaration of Inde-
pendence: “We hold these truths to be
self-evident, that all men are created
equal; that they are endowed by their
creator with certain unalienable
rights; that among these are life, lib-
erty and the pursuit of happiness; that

to secure these rights, governments
are instituted among men, deriving
their just powers from the consent of
the governed; that whenever any
form of government becomes de-
structive to these ends, it is the right
of the people to alter or to abolish it,
and to institute new government, lay-
ing its foundation on such principles
and organizing its powers in such
form, as to them shall seem most
likely to effect their safety and happi-
ness.” 

Our founders began with certain
ideals and values, and the govern-
ment was established for the purpose
of serving these ideals and values.
They believed the source of all our
highest values is God. He made us
free people and placed in our hearts a
longing to be free. 

All our highest ideals and all our
noblest intentions have come to us
from God. When we are faithful to
those ideals, we are exalted. When
we falter, we are brought down.   

Arnold Toynbee said, “Nations,
cultures, and empires are never de-
stroyed from the outside, but destroy
themselves. Their self-destruction is
always due to defects of character.”
That is a word we need to hear.

He is suggesting that the future of
this or any nation is utterly dependent
upon a national character. It is de-
pendent upon the values we decide to
pursue together. 

In our Pledge of Allegiance we

say, “One nation, under God, indivis-
ible, with liberty and justice for all.”
That is our highest ideal. Notice that
it says that the nation is “under God.”
Of course, every nation is under
God’s providence and judgment,
whether we acknowledge that or not.
Part of the greatness of our nation is
that we do acknowledge it. How we
honor and serve our nation must be
shaped by that commitment.

With this conviction and passion,
we say that God has our loyalty first.
Abraham Lincoln believed it. 

During the worst part of the Civil
War, a person came to Lincoln and
said, “I surely hope the Lord is on our
side.”

In his wisdom, Lincoln replied, “I
am not at all concerned about that, for
I know that the Lord is always on the
side of the right; but it is my constant
anxiety and prayer that both I and this
nation should be on the Lord’s side.”   

Lincoln loved this nation best be-
cause he loved righteousness even
more. 

That is the right kind of patriot-
ism, because, above all else, it is
righteousness that exalts a nation.

Nation Founded with Ideals and Values The
Methodist
Message
By Rev.
Daniel Randall

Summertime is typically the
season of the fire ant. In south Al-
abama, one would be hard-pressed
to find a more numerous ant. One
might even suppose that a fire ant
is at the top of the ant food chain,
but you would be wrong. 

There is an imported ant that
started showing up, first in Texas
and is now migrating east. These
ants are native to Argentina and
Brazil. The blame for the spread of
these ants can be solidly placed on
the shoulder of humanity. This crit-
ter has hitchhiked in potted plants,
railway cars, boxes and anything
else that might be shipped in from
South America.

Just what exactly is this terri-
ble, horrible, no-good, low-down,
very, very bad ant? It is the Tawny
Crazy Ant, Nylanderia fulva. For
the rest of this article, we are going
to shorten their name to “tawnies.”
This little guy is about 1/8 inch

Beware the
Tawny Crazy Ant

Know
Your
Critters
By Celeste
Hadley-
Champion

nAnt, continued on Page 16



Need To Borrow Medical Supplies?
You can borrow medical supplies for free! Lillian American Legion Post

#48 has a 'lending closet' that stocks many useful items, including wheelchairs,
crutches, walkers, hospital beds, potty chairs, etc. Please contact Bill Burns at
251-962-4993 or Darrel Ochs at 251-961-1291. Check here before you buy or
rent. Donations may be dropped off at Twice Upon A Time thrift shop and the
Lillian Community Club. THANK YOU! ~ Individuals who have items bor-
rowed from the closet and no longer have a need, please call and return the items
to the Legion. ~ Individuals willing to donate unused items can call and we will
pick them up.

Funeral Home & Crematory

HWY 59 ROBERTSDALE, AL • 947-7781

• Nation-Wide Transfers •
• Crematory •

• Pre-Need • Monuments •

Family Owned
Since 1965

RB ELECTRIC LLC
Licensed & Insured

RJ Buckley
Master Electrician
Residential/Service

35263 Cypress Avenue
Lillian, Alabama 36549

205-369-6619
r.b.electric@outlook.com

KAECHELE
MOTOR SERVICE

P.O. Box 187
Elberta, Alabama 36530
Phone (251) 986-5219

HADLEY
Termite & Pest Control, Inc.

251-961-7109

Celebrating 20 Years of
Service in South Alabama

Split Oak Firewood
AL (251)
961-3380

FL (850)
554-0358

RICHARD

HOLMAN

GENE FELL
14820 BISHOP TRACE
LILLIAN, AL   36549

DOZER WORK • BACKHOE WORK
LOADER WORK

DEMOLITION
HAULING
ASPHALT

SAND
DIRT

FORESTRY MULCHES

OFF: (251) 962-2574
GENE: 424-5234

FAX: 962-3477

How to make
a lasting

impression.
Since 1949 MANNING

JEWELRY

207 W. Laurel Ave., Foley ~ 943-4771

Because there is
a difference
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OBITUARIES
Rear Admiral (Retired) Ed-

ward Anderson (Andy) Wilkin-
son Jr., 86, passed away May
23, 2020, at his home in Per-
dido Beach with his wife, Son-
dra, and her daughter, Monica,
by his side.  

The son of a dentist and a
school teacher (Dr. Edward A.
Wilkinson Sr. and Mrs. Alice
Moorer Wilkinson) from
Selma, Andy grew up with two
uncles in the Navy. Following
in their footsteps, he graduated
from the Naval Academy in
1955 and attended flight train-
ing in Pensacola. He had a dis-
tinguished career as a naval
aviator and was an icon in the
field of patrol aviation anti-
submarine warfare. He pos-
sessed superb intellect, and his
exceptional people skills and
leadership abilities were ac-
knowledged through command
of two patrol squadrons and
two major commands: Patrol
Wing Five and Commander
Patrol Wings Atlantic. Andy
loved to teach and after receiv-
ing his master’s degree in me-
chanical engineering from
George Washington Univer-
sity, he spent two years as a
professor at the Naval Acad-
emy teaching fluid mechanics
and thermodynamics.

His last assignment was as
Director of the Defense Map-
ping Agency, an organization
of over 10,000 personnel
where he directed the $2 bil-
lion modernization program.
Retired as a flag officer after
30 years, he was most proud of
the strong friendships formed
within the Navy community.
Following his military retire-
ment, he was hired by Inter-
graph Corp of Huntsville,
where he worked for 20 years
and retired as an executive vice
president of their federal pro-
gram in Reston, Va.

After graduation from
USNA, Andy and Barbara
Parker were married and
moved to Pensacola, where he
attended flight school and re-
ceived his Wings of Gold in
1956. He and Barbara had four
sons. Daryl, their oldest,

passed away in 1980. Barbara
passed away in 1991 after 36
years of marriage. In 1993
Andy was introduced to Son-
dra Brown of Tampa and life
began again.

He is survived by his wife
of almost 26 years, Sondra; her
two children, Rex and Monica;
his sons, Dan (Kate), Andy III
(Sherry) and David (Sue); a
sister, Martha Reeves (Mal-
lory); a sister-in-law, Sandi Bro
(Rob); a granddaughter, Mor-
gan; and seven grandsons,
Daryl, Drew, Nick, Trevor,
Travis, Mason and Evan.  

Andy  was a wonderful
“GDaddy” and relished spend-
ing time with the “GKids”
whether it was attending their
sporting events, playing board
games, fishing, boating, kayak-
ing, golfing, gardening or lis-
tening to them play guitar and
sing.   

Andy and Sondra relocated
from northern Virginia to Per-
dido Beach in 1995.  They
quickly became active in the
community with many volun-
teer activities, including the
Lillian United Methodist
Church where Andy held sev-
eral positions on the church
council, and the Optimist Club
of Perdido Bay.

Andy loved working with
youth. After serving as a math
tutor in Virginia, he volun-
teered to become an OCPB
reader for kindergarten and
first grade at Elberta Elemen-
tary School. For more than 10
years he went each Tuesday
morning and was known as
“Mr. Andy.” 

He would have felt ex-
tremely honored to know that

the Elberta
Elementary
School Li-
brary is to be
named for
him.  

W h i l e
serving as the OCPB president,
Andy partnered with the Na-
tional Flight Academy at Pen-
sacola Naval Air Station to
send area youth to the annual
six-day deployment STEM
camps.   Due to his love of
youth and aviation, the Opti-
mist Club has established the
Admiral Andy Wilkinson Me-
morial Scholarship Fund that
will be used annually to send a
local youth to the National
Flight Academy.

For many years, he was a
member of the Order of
Daedalians, a fraternal and
professional order of American
military aviators. He continued
his membership through the
Shangri La Pensacola chapter.
He was a member of the Lil-
lian American Legion Post 48,
and was listed in “Who’s Who
in America in 2005.”  

An avid golfer until the last
few years, Andy loved his out-
ings with the Wild Bunch at
Pensacola Naval Station. He
lived as a devout and studious
Christian.

Donations may be made to
the scholarship fund estab-
lished in his name at OCPB
Foundation, PO Box 87, Lil-
lian, 36549.

Memorial services will be
held in Lillian at a future date
and Andy will be laid to rest at
Arlington National Cemetery
with Barbara and Daryl.   

Wilkinson

Edward Anderson Wilkinson Jr.

Senator’s Tribute Honored Wilkinson
A special tribute by Alabama Senator Richard Shelby was

made before the 109th  Congress and written in the Congres-
sional Record on June 30, 2005, on the occasion of Andy’s re-
tirement of 20 years from Integraph Corporation in Huntsville,
and his 30 years of distinguished military service. 

As stated in that tribute by Senator Shelby, “Andy is one
of those rare individuals whose word is his bond, and whose
actions, both personal and professional, are based on a bedrock
of integrity.  He has earned the confidence and respect of
countless members of Congress, Senators and his colleagues.”

Obituaries may be submitted to The Lillian by emailing the info to
lillianeditor@yahoo.com or dropping it off at the Lillian Perdido Bay Library.

The information will be printed in the next issue of the newspaper.
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Classified Ads
Do you have something to sell or a business to promote? Con-

sider advertising in The Lillian classifieds! $9 a month for 35-40
words. Discounts offered for ads running 3, 6 or 12 months. Must
adhere to our classified ad format and no pictures.  Ads also ap-
pear in our online edition of the paper. Contact Julie McManus
at 703-217-2874 or by email at chewlatta@yahoo.com

Services

Miscellaneous

DIVERSIFIED CLEANING SERVICE - A+ rating w/ the Better
Business Bureau (25 yrs). Residential, commercial, carpets, win-
dows, pressure washing, etc. Serving Baldwin & Escambia Coun-
ties (Lic. 107840). Low overhead customer savings. For more
info, text or call 850-712-7191.

PET SITTER: Dependable, responsible and loves all animals.
Years of experience. Will provide pet references upon request.
Call Susan at 850-281-5557 or 251-962-3523. I look forward to
loving and taking care of your pets.

KNIFE SHARPENING SERVICE: Kitchen Cutlery, Pock-
etknives, Fillet/Skinning, Scissors & Tools. Free Pickup/Return.
On Site or Greer's CashSaver 2nd Sat. each month. 850-572-5254
sharperknives4U@gmail.com

RV SITE FOR LEASE: Almost A Park Senior RV Park, 10351
Co. Rd. 83, Elberta. Only one site available, must sign year lease.
Large site, full hook ups, free laundry, mailbox with key. 85 ft x
45 ft lot plus shed. $225 per month plus power. Lots of trees and
flowers, seniors only. 251-987-1195 or 251-752-0415. 

FOR SALE: 2017 Jayco Redhawk 30’ motorhome. Like brand
new, only 7,800 miles on 450 Ford engine. Fully loaded, leather
interior, 16’ electric awning, tow package, sleeps 8, queen bed,
storage and more. Retail = $88,000, trade-in = $68,000. Our price
= $58,500, call or text 850-712-7191.

WE OFFER THE FOLLOWING SERVICES: Lawn care, pres-
sure washing, sliding glass door repair, hauling trash/debris to
the dump and home prep to spruce up your home. If you need
any of these services, call Mark at 601-508-0219 or send an email
to marksmith0824@yahoo.com

FOR RENT: Beautiful condo in Gulf Shores. Fully loaded, 3 min.
walk to lagoon, fishing dock, boat slip with breathtaking view.
Beautiful pool and 5 min walk to gulf. Very secluded part of the
peninsula you will love and want to return. 6 people/$175 night
(3 night minimum). Call Lucy at 850-712-7191.

ROOF REPAIRS: Minor/major inspections, $35. Limb removal,
yard clean-ups. 850-437-3375.

REPTILE COLLECTOR would like to meet other collectors in
this area to trade, sell, buy reptiles of all types. Have  2 corn
snakes, 1 ball python, 2 Asian box turtles amle and female. 850-
437-3375.

Dean Holcomb
Dean Holcomb, 72, passed away June 3, 2020, at his

home in Lillian.
Born Feb. 2, 1948, in Atlanta, Dean was the oldest of

two children. Dean loved life around water, from scuba div-
ing to cave diving to sailboat racing. Sailing was his lifelong
passion that he mastered to almost perfection. He was a
member of Pensacola Yacht Club, and a past member of At-
lanta Inland Sailing Club, Lake Lanier Sailing Club and
Southern Sailing Club. Dean was a handyman and generous
friend who was always available to help. Dean was passionate about every-
thing he got involved in, had a witty humor and a charming personality. He
was preceded in death by his late wife, Joan; and his parents, Ed and Evelyn.
Survivors include his wife, Dee; a sister, Constance (Connie) Sears; and his
feline travel companion, Spot.

A funeral service was held at Mack Funeral Home in Robertsdale on June
7 with Rev. Daniel Randall officiating. A visitation followed by a memorial
service was held at Flowery Branch Memorial Park South Funeral Home on
June 10 with a burial service at Memorial Park South Cemetery. In lieu of
flowers, donations can be made to American Cancer Society.

Holcomb

Sally Jo Manders McCloud
Sally Jo Manders McCloud, 79, of Johns Creek, Ga., and formerly of Lil-

lian, passed away June 3, 2020, in Alpharetta, Ga. No services are scheduled
at this time. 

She was born and raised in Seattle, Wash., to the late Richard Norman
Manders and Edith Austin Manders. 

She graduated from West Seattle High School prior to marrying and living
in 7 different states and 2 foreign countries. She married Ernest Richard Mc-
Cloud on April 9, 1960, in Long Beach, Cali., and had 3 beautiful children. 

After raising her family, she was employed by the Department of Defense
at Submarine Base, Bangor, Wash., in their security department. She retired
Dec. 31, 1999, and took the time to enjoy her favorite activities of gardening,
reading and traveling.

Sally was preceded in death by her parents. She is survived by her loving
husband and children.

Online condolences may be expressed at www.crowellbrothers.com.
Crowell Brothers Funeral Homes in Peachtree, Ga., is in charge of arrange-
ments.

Sadie Elizabeth Gilley Resmondo
Sadie Elizabeth “Bibba” Gilley Resmondo, 92, passed away May 22,

2020. Funeral services were held at Eternal Life Church in Lillian on June 2.
Cason Funeral Service in Foley was in charge of arrangements.

George Walter Schaff Jr.
George Walter Schaff Jr., age 85, a resident of Elberta,

passed away May 29, 2020.
He was a member of St. Joseph Catholic Church and was

proud to be in partnership in Schaff Farms with his late wife
and son.

He is survived by four daughters, Eva Marie (William)
Bensinger of Oswego, Ill., Evelyn Mary (Stephen) Duck-
worth and Georgette Elizabeth (Michael) Tacheny, both of
Lillian, and Megan Georgeanne Schaff-Edwards of Elberta; a son, Geoffrey
George (Carole) Schaff of Elberta; nine grandchildren, Mitch (Aubrey), Hay-
ley, Rebecca, Marissa, Collin, Justin, Kolby, Emi and Kody; a great-grand-
daughter, Ava Frances; two brothers, John Schaff and Joey Schaff, both of
Elberta; two sisters, Kathy Odom of Elberta and Helen Williams of Ozark,
Ala.; and many other loving relatives and friends.

Wolfe-Bayview Funeral Home in Foley was in charge of arrangements.
A private Mass of Christian burial was held with interment following at

Prince of Peace Catholic Cemetery.
Memorial contributions may be made to St. Joseph Catholic Church, Lil-

lian.

Schaff

Doug Smith
Douglas Gene Smith, 50, of Lillian, and formerly of Kewanee, Ill., passed

away June 3, 2020. 
He was born July 30, 1969, to Charles and Nancy (Draminski) Smith. He

graduated from Kewanee High School in 1987 and earned his associate’s de-
gree from Black Hawk College East Campus in 1989. 

He wed Janel Eisenbarth on Aug. 11, 1990. He began his career with Illi-
nois Department of Corrections in November 1990, retiring in 2019. 

Survivors include his wife; a son, Colton, of Atkinson, Ill.; a grandson,
Wyatt, of Kewanee, Ill.; his parents, of Kewanee; two brothers, Nat (Melissa)
of Kewanee and Jason (Kim) of Bloomington, Ill.; a sister, Missy (Lee) Mon-
roe, of Kewanee; father- and mother-in-law, Joe and Georgia Eisenbarth, Lil-
lian; sisters-in-law, Joni (Ron) Nelson of Jacksonville, Fla., Jane (Steve)
Berlinski and Julie Eisenbarth, both of Kewanee; 17 nieces and nephews; 14
great-nieces and great-nephews; and numerous aunts, uncles, cousins and
neighborhood friends. 

Memorial donations may be made in his name to St. Jude Children’s Re-
search Hospital. A celebration of life will be held in Illinois once pandemic
restrictions are lifted. 

THANK YOU TO OUR ADVERTISERS!
We appreciate their support of  our community newspaper!

Please let them know you saw their ad in The Lillian!



The LillianPage 16 July 1, 2020

LILLIAN COMMUNITY CLUB
34148 Widell Avenue   ••   Lillian, Alabama 36549

Office Hours: Monday-Friday 8 A.M. until 11 A.M. •• (251) 962-3366 & Lounge (251) 962-3966
Email: lillianlcc@gulftel.com

LCC Officers & Board of Directors
Mark Carpenter - President

David Bergsland - Vice President
Lee Hoffman - Treasurer
Joelle Pagel - Secretary

Wayde Ulrich
James Staton
Jennifer Waid
Mark Linscomb
Steve Duckworth

LCC Banquet Facilities
BEST RATES IN THE AREA!
The Grand Hall accommodates

up to 250 people
State-of-the-Art Full Kitchen

Non-smoking

RV CONVENIENCE SITES
(Pay in Lounge or Office)

Members: $10/DAY
Guest: $20/DAY

Located behind LCC

DART
TOURNAMENT
SATURDAYS 7 P.M.

LOUNGE HOURS
Sunday thru Thursday

11 A.M. - 10 P.M.
Friday and Saturday
11 A.M. - 11 P.M.

Sunday
Bloody Mary $1.50

BANDS:
$5 COVER CHARGE FOR NON-
MEMBERS WHEN IN THE HALL

Check our web
page for updates
to upcoming
events.

Please like us on
our Facebook

page.
www.LillianCommunityClub.com
Prepared by Sandy Fuller

LCC Annual 4th of
July Celebration

Flag raising at 10:45 a.m.
by

American Legion Post 48 of Lillian
~~~~~

Maj. Geoff Famous Fried Chicken
11 a.m. to 1 p.m.

$10 a plate - Take out only

Wacked Out Weiner will be selling
hot dogs and ice cream from 6 to 9 p.m.

LCC Catfish Dinner
We will not be having a catfish dinner in July.

FIREWORKS SHOW
AT DARK

Donations welcome for
our fireworks show

nAnt, continued from Page 13
long, reddish-brown ant which is
covered in tiny hairs. 

Why is it called a crazy ant? Most
types of ants, you recall, search for
food or forage along chemical trails
laid down by other ants. It is the
world’s longest game of follow the
leader. Crazy ants also forage, but
they tend to move in quick, erratic,
unpredictable patterns. They are still
following the trail; it’s just more of a
break dance than a line dance. Their
unusual stride gained them the nick-
name crazy ants.

What makes tawnies more pow-
erful than fire ants? Is it because the
sting is worse? The answer is no. The
tawny’s sting is not as painful as a
fire ant’s. Tawnies do not have
stingers. In place of a stinger, worker
ants possess an acidopore on the end
of the abdomen, which can excrete
chemicals for defense or attack. They
are capable of biting. If you are bit-
ten, they cause a minor pain that
quickly fades, unless you are allergic
to ant stings.

What makes a tawny the most
powerful ant is that it produces its
own formic acid and then bathes in its
homemade goodness. People use
formic acid to preserve food, since it
has antibacterial properties. Formic
acid is the antidote to the fire ant’s
venom. Tawnies also can spray the
chemical at their foes. Science thinks
this is the first example of an insect
being able to neutralize another in-
sect’s venom, and that’s why the

tawny crazy ant is at the top of the ant
foodchain.

Tawnies’ numbers are increasing
exponentially. They are overtaking
fire ants, who are their primary com-
petitors in many locations. Tawnies
are also known for swarming into any
available opening to nest. Unlike
other ants, they do not build central-
ized nests or mounds and do not
emerge from the nest through a sin-
gle, central opening. They can nest
outdoors or indoors, under a variety
of objects like soil, flowerpots, pave-
ment or even electrical devices.

Tawny crazy ants are attracted to
electrical wires and can do a lot of
damage, swarming devices in such
numbers that they can cause short cir-

cuits. They have ruined computers,
pumps at sewage pumping stations,
traffic lights, and have caused fire
alarms to go off all over Texas.

They are social insects. Their
colonies have been known to develop
huge, super colonies consisting of
hundreds to thousands of workers and
numerous queens. Ant colonies with
multiple queens are called polygyne
colonies. 

Tawnies eat almost anything;
they are omnivorous. Worker ants
consume other insects and other
small vertebrates for protein. Tawny
workers are attracted to nectar bear-
ing plants including damaged or
over-ripe fruits. Tawnies have also
been known to “farm” certain types

of insects like aphids or mealybugs.
When these farm bugs are stimulated
by tawnies, the bugs secrete a sugary
liquid called honeydew. The insects
that the tawnies “farm” need lots of
moisture, so an area infested with
tawnies may have lots and lots of
wilted vegetation as the sap is har-
vested.

Tawnies aggressively protect
their homes. Since their numbers can
reach the thousands, imagine how
you would feel if you stepped outside
to be swarmed by hundreds of the
long-legged, tiny, brown ants who
will sting you and it will hurt. 

What do you call an ant from
overseas?

Import-ant!

Photo by Ken Stewart
Some of those attending the first ever drive-in movie at Lillian Recreational Park on Friday, June 19, chose
to to sit outside of their cars, while others, like 14-year-old Kali Torstrup, watched and listened to the the classic
film “Hoosiers” from the back seat.  

On the Big Screen


